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President Brolley called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Roll Call


Trustee Gier

Yea


Trustee Betsinger

Yea

Trustee Sperling

Yea


Trustee Jungermann
 
Yea

Trustee Bauman

Yea


Trustee Marecek


Yea

Staff present: Attorney Laura Julien, Village Administrator Jeff Zoephel, Director of Public Works Mark Wolf, Director of Community Development Sonya Abt, Engineer Pete Wallers, Engineer Chris Ott, Chief of Police Phillip Smith, Communications Manager Kristina Nemetz, Deputy Clerk Hameeda Hashim, and others.  
Absent: Village Clerk Debbie Buchanan.

Public Participation 
A. Public Hearing for State Street Annexation Agreement between the Village of Montgomery and Juan Alcantara, regarding annexation and development of 1249 State Street.
President Brolley opened and closed the Public Hearing at 7:04 p.m. after hearing and receiving no comments. 
B. Proclamation for Breast Cancer Awareness Month. 
President Brolley invited Trustee Sperling to read the Proclamation declaring October 2022 as Breast Cancer Awareness Month in the Village of Montgomery. She thanked President Brolley, Board members and Staff for their support once again regarding this issue. 
C. Public Comments (Two Minute Opportunity).

President Brolley inquired, and Administrator Zoephel noted that no Public Comments were received. 
Consent Agenda
A. Minutes of the September 26, 2022, Village Board Meeting.

B. Accounts Payable through October 10, 2022 in the Amount of $966,191.75.  

C. Account Receivables Report for September 2022. 

D. Building Report for September 2022. 

E. Water Production Report for September 2022.

Trustee Marecek moved to approve Items A-E of the Consent Agenda. Trustee Bauman seconded this motion. 

6 Yea. 0 No. Motion carried. Trustee Marecek, Trustee Betsinger, Trustee Gier, Trustee Sperling and Trustee Bauman and Trustee Jungermann voting yea. 

Items for Separate Action
A. Ordinance 1978 Authorizing the Execution of an Annexation Agreement between the Village of Montgomery and Juan Alcantara, regarding annexation and development of 1249 State Street (First Reading). 

Director Abt stated that staff is seeking approval for the Annexation Agreement of 1249 State Street which is the new single-family household that is being constructed on the corner of State Street and Montgomery Road which falls under unincorporated Kane County.  The building permits were issued by the county who informed them that per the Village’s policy, this property needs to be annexed into the Village in order to tap into the Montgomery Water System. This item will be put on the consent agenda at the next meeting. 
B. Recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Commission on PZC 2022-002 Annexation, Rezoning and Variation (1249 State St – Single Family Residence). 

Director Abt explained that the Planning and Zoning Commission held a public hearing on October 6, 2022 for the annexation, rezoning and variation needed on the property. The petitioner is requesting to be zoned R-2 and to be able to connect to the Village’s water. The Village’s UDO has minimum requirements for Façade transparency, and since the building permit was issued by the county and they do not have the same design requirements, the petitioner is requesting a variance for the east, north and west elevations. The petitioner has agreed to the Planning and Zoning’s recommendations, one of which is to plant a couple of trees on the property. 
Trustee Sperling asked and Director Abt answered that the building is move-in ready, and these are the last few items that need to be carried out to be able to tap into the Village’s water and receive their occupancy permit from Kane County. 
Trustee Marecek moved to approve the Recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Commission on PZC 2022-002 Annexation, Rezoning and Variation (1249 State St – Single Family Residence).  Trustee Jungermann seconded this motion. 

6 Yea. 0 No. Motion carried. Trustee Marecek, Trustee Betsinger, Trustee Gier, Trustee Sperling, Trustee Bauman and Trustee Jungermann voting yea. 

C. Ordinance 1981 Annexing Property (1249 State Street) Village of Montgomery, Kane and Kendall Counties, Illinois (First Reading). 

This item will be put on the consent agenda at the next meeting.

D. Ordinance 1982 Rezoning Property (1249 State Street) Village of Montgomery, Kane and Kendall Counties, Illinois (First Reading). 

This item will be put on the consent agenda at the next meeting.

E. Ordinance 1983 Granting a Variation from Section 8.10B.2 of the Village of Montgomery Unified Development Ordinance (Design Requirements for Residential Zoning Districts - Facade Transparency) Kane and Kendall Counties, Illinois (1249 State Street) (First Reading). 

This item will be put on the consent agenda at the next meeting.

F. Recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Commission on PZC 2022-013 Special Use and Amendment to the Blackberry Creek Retail Development Planned Unit Development and Parking Variations (Tropical Smoothie Café – 2001 Orchard Rd.). 
The petitioner is proposing a Tropical Smoothie Café with a drive-thru in the northernmost unit of the retail center. The drive-thru will be facing route 30 and the PUD that approved all the Blackberry retail area does prohibit drive-thru windows from facing Orchard Road, Route 30 or Mayfield Drive. An amendment to the PUD is required in order for the café to have a drive-thru window. 
The drive-through lane on the north side of the building will only contain two stacking spaces, therefore requiring a variation from the minimum stacking spaces requirement. The new configuration of the drive-through area will reduce the number of parking spaces to 43 spaces. Based on the retail center’s building area, the existing parking lot exceeds the maximum 4 spaces per 1,000 square feet of Gross Floor Area (GFA) and is considered legal nonconforming with the latest UDO adoption. To meet these requirements, the petitioner is also requesting a parking variance to allow for additional parking.

President Brolley asked, and Director Abt answered that the petitioner does not anticipate needing more than two and a half stacking spaces but if there is a longer wait time, then customers will be directed to wait in a parking space. 

Trustee Marecek moved to approve the Recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Commission on PZC 2022-013 Special Use and Amendment to the Blackberry Creek Retail Development Planned Unit Development and Parking Variations (Tropical Smoothie Café – 2001 Orchard Rd.). Trustee Gier seconded this motion. 
6 Yea. 0 No. Motion carried. Trustee Marecek, Trustee Betsinger, Trustee Gier, Trustee Sperling, Trustee Bauman and Trustee Jungermann voting yea. 

G. Ordinance 1979 Granting an Amendment to a Special Use for The BlackBerry Creek Retail Development Planned Unit Development and Various Parking Variations from Section 10 of The Village’s Unified Development Ordinance Kane and Kendall Counties, Illinois (Tropical Smoothie Café – 2001 Orchard Road) (First Reading). 

This item will be put on the consent agenda at the next meeting.
H. Recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Commission on PZC 2022-014 Special Use Outdoor Dining (Wendy’s – 1895 Douglas Rd.). 

The Petitioner has recently remodeled the store and removed the solarium space on the front façade of the building.  They are proposing to provide outdoor dining in this area.  The proposed dining area is enclosed with a metal fence to delineate the area and separate it from the parking lot and drive aisle.  The patio area provides an ADA accessible sidewalk area through the outdoor dining area. 

Trustee Jungermann moved to approve the Recommendation of the Planning and Zoning Commission on PZC 2022-014 Special Use Outdoor Dining (Wendy’s – 1895 Douglas Rd.). Trustee Marecek seconded this motion. 
6 Yea. 0 No. Motion carried. Trustee Jungermann, Trustee Marecek, Trustee Betsinger, Trustee Gier, Trustee Sperling and Trustee Bauman voting yea. 

I. Ordinance 1980 Granting a Special Use Permit for Outdoor Dining (Wendy's - 1895 Douglas Road) (First Reading). 

This item will be put on the consent agenda at the next meeting.

J. Approval of a Task Order with Layne Christensen Company for the Rehabilitation of Well #11 in the amount of $91,139.00. 

Director Wolf explained that Well No. 11 is located at the corner of Ashland and River Street and staff is recommending approval to pull the pump and motor for inspection and following inspection, Task Order #2 will be submitted before the board if needed for rehabilitation. 
Trustee Gier moved to approve the Approval of a Task Order with Layne Christensen Company for the Rehabilitation of Well #11 in the amount of $91,139.00. Trustee Sperling seconded this motion. 
6 Yea. 0 No. Motion carried. Trustee Gier, Trustee Sperling, Trustee Bauman, Trustee Jungermann, Trustee Marecek, and Trustee Betsinger voting yea. 

K. Approval of the Purchase Cost Increase for the New Peterbilt 548 Swap Loader Truck. 
Director Wolf explained that at the April 26, 2021 Village Board meeting, an approval to purchase a Peterbilt 348 swap loader truck was passed. Unfortunately, due to the pandemic, there has been significant delays and within these delays, there was a cost increase of $19,527.00 which was approved by Staff in December. Additionally, Peterbilt is now seeking an additional increase of roughly $17,000.00.  Staff has conducted their due diligence in looking for other trucks but feel that it is in the best interest of the Village to continue with this purchase. 
Trustee Jungermann asked and Director Wolf answered that JX Peterbilt had a disclaimer in their contract like all other manufacturers which allows for cost increases. President Brolley asked, and Director Wolf confirmed that the estimated time of delivery is between June and July of 2023.  
Trustee Betsinger explained that staff should have the flexibility to to be able to make an unexpected purchase in the next two to five years in the event that equipment or trucks are in stock and need to be replaced. Trustee Marecek seconded Trustee Betsinger’s comment. President Brolley added that Village Administrator Zoephel and Attorney Julien should revisit the Ordinance on the amount the Village Administrator can approve to give staff the flexibility needed for a one-time purchase in a situation like this. 
Trustee Sperling asked and Director Wolf answered that the current existing trucks are 348 Peterbilts, the 548 Peterbilts have slight changes to the amenities, but the basic components of the truck are consistent in both models, therefore the model change did not influence the price increase. 
Trustee Bauman asked and Director Wolf answered that this truck is not replacing an existing truck, it is replacing equipment as this vehicle is able to swap out different equipment. Trustee Gier asked, and Director Wolf answered that there are five different attachments that come with this vehicle, and they are a dump body, a V-box, a Flatbed, the leaf vac component, and the anti-icing tank. 
Trustee Marecek moved to approve the Approval of the Purchase Cost Increase for the New Peterbilt 548 Swap Loader Truck. Trustee Gier seconded this motion. 
6 Yea. 0 No. Motion carried. Trustee Marecek, Trustee Betsinger, Trustee Gier, Trustee Sperling, Trustee Bauman and Trustee Jungermann voting yea. 
Items for Discussion

A. Liquor License Request for a New Restaurant at the La Chiquita Retail Center. 

Mr. Dane Passo expressed interest in leasing the space at 1587 Douglas Road for a Nathan’s Chicago Style Hot Dogs restaurant which would include gaming and asked for the board’s consideration of a Class G liquor license. 
President Brolley asked, and Mr. Passo answered that it is the last unit to the south which is approximately 2000 square feet. 

Trustee Sperling mentioned that she would be open to having a restaurant with gaming as long as 50% of the revenue comes from food. Marecek agreed with this stating it should be a restaurant that has gaming not a gaming parlor with food. 
Trustee Bauman asked and Mr. Passo and his contractor responded that he could have the floor plans over to Director Abt within a week or two for review. 
New or Unfinished Business
Director Wolf shared that the progress on the new Public Works building is moving along keeping with the timeline. President Brolley asked, and Director Wolf answered that there is a cement shortage, but we have not had to pay a premium. 
Village Engineer Chris Ott mentioned that all paving is complete, and some striping remains along with landscaping that needs to be complete on Ashland Avenue. 

Director Abt mentioned that Belle Tires is hoping to be complete next week. Freddy’s Steakhouse submitted building plans which are in review. 

Village Engineer Wallers mentioned that the first pre-hearing for the Lake Michigan Water will be held on Tuesday, October 11. 
Police Chief Philip Smith thanked his Staff for another great Halloween Safety event where the attendance included roughly 3000-4000 people. Trustee Bauman shared his appreciation of Chief Smith for personally speaking with the residents of Montgomery Place after the September 26 board meeting. Chief Smith concluded that he would be speaking with a member of the management staff every month. 
Trustee Bauman wanted to reassure the public that the traffic on Route 30 and Orchard is painful now but will get better so to proceed with caution. 
Trustee Marecek thanked the Historic Preservation Committee for all their work on yet another great and successful cemetery walk.
Future Meetings

A. Beautification Committee – Wednesday, October 12, 2022 at 6:00P. 

B. Police Pension Board Meeting – Wednesday, October 12, 2022 at 11:00A. 

C. Historic Preservation Commission – Monday, October 17 2022 at 6:30P. 

D. Committee of the Whole – Tuesday, October 18, 2022 at 7:00P – CANCELLED. 

E. Intergovernmental Committee – Monday, October 24, 2022 at 6:30P – CANCELLED. 

F. Village Board Meeting – Monday, October 24, 2022 at 7:00P. 

Adjournment: 8:00 p.m.
Seeking no further business to come before the Board, it was moved by Trustee Jungermann and seconded by Trustee Bauman to adjourn the meeting. 
6 Yea. 0 No. Motion carried. Trustee Jungermann, Trustee Marecek, Trustee Betsinger, Trustee Gier, Trustee Sperling and Trustee Bauman voting yea. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Hameeda Hashim
Deputy Clerk
